

## AFRICAN UNION(AU)-AFRICAN PEER REVIEW MECHANISM (APRM)

# STANDARD BIDDING DOCUMENTS

## **REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP)**

AFRICAN UNION-AFRICAN PEER REVIEW OFFICE IN SOUTH AFRICA

PROCUREMENT NO: APRM/AUC/IT/01/11/2023

PROCUREMENT OF UNIFIED COMMUCATION AND COLLABORATION SYSTEMS (VIDIO CONFERECNIG AND IP TELEPHONY SYSTEMS)

> AU-APRM CONTINENTAL OFFICES IN SOUTH AFRICA Procurement Unit P. O. Box 218, Midrand, Johannesburg, 230, 15th Randjespark, Midrand South Africa

> > March 2024

### **AFRICAN UNION**

## CONTENTS

CONTENTS		1
1.	Introduction	3
SECTION 2: INFC	RMATION TO CONSULTANT	5
2.	Clarification and Amendment of RFP Documents	9
3.	Preparation of Proposal	9
4.	Submission, Receipt, and Opening of Proposals	
5.	Proposal Evaluation	
6.	Negotiations	
7.	Award of Contract	
8.	Confidentiality	
-	A SHEET	
	HNICAL PROPOSAL - STANDARD FORMS	
	NCIAL PROPOSAL - STANDARD FORMS	
	ITRACT	
	NDITIONS OF CONTRACT	
	Provisions	
1. OLINEIRAL 1.1	Definitions	
1.1	Law Governing the Contract	
1.2	Language	
1.3	Notices	
1.4	Location	-
1.5		
-	Authorised Representatives	
1.7	Taxes & Duties	
	African Union Exemption from Taxes & Duties	
	Consultant Obligations on Taxes & Duties	/
	CEMENT, COMPLETION, MODIFICATION, AND TERMINATION OF	-
CONTRACT		
2.1	Effectiveness of Contract	
2.2	Commencement of Services	
2.3	Expiration of Contract	
2.4	Modification	
2.5	Force Majeure	
	2.5.1 Definition	
	2.5.2 No Breach of Contract	
	2.5.3 Extension of Time	
	2.5.4 Payments	8
2.6	Termination	
	2.6.1 By the Client	
	2.6.2 By the Consultants	10
	2.6.3 Payment upon Termination	
2.7 E	ntire Agreement	
	ONS OF THE CONSULTANTS	
3.1	General	
	3.1.1 Standard of Performance	10

		3.2.1 Consultants Not to Benefit from Commissions, Discounts,	
		etc	
		3.2.3 Consultants and Affiliates Not to be Otherwise Intereste	
		in Project	
		3.2.4 Prohibition of Conflicting Activities	. 11
	3.3	Confidentiality	
	3.4	Insurance to be Taken Out by the Consultants	. 12
	3.5	Consultants' Actions Requiring Client's Prior Approval	. 12
	3.6	Reporting Obligations	
	3.7	Documents Prepared by the Consultants to Be the Property o	f
		lient	
	4.1	Description of Personnel	
	4.2	Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel	
		INS OF THE CLIENT	
	5.1	Assistance and Exemptions	
	5.2	Modification of Contract Sum	
	5.3	Services and Facilities	
	6. PAYMENTS	TO THE CONSULTANTS	
	6.2	Lump-Sum Remuneration	
	6.3	Payment for Additional Services	
	6.4	Terms and Conditions of Payment	
	6.5	Interest on Delayed Payments	
		NT OF DISPUTES	
	7. 021122.02	Amicable Settlement	
	7.2	Dispute Settlement	-
3.		DITIONS OF CONTRACT	. 17
		–Description of the Services	
	APPENDIX B-	-REPORTING REQUIREMENTS	. 21
	APPENDIX C-	-KEY PERSONNEL AND SUB-CONSULTANTS	. 21
		-BREAKDOWN OF CONTRACT PRICE IN FOREIGN CURRENCY	
		-BREAKDOWN OF CONTRACT PRICE IN LOCAL CURRENCY	
		-SERVICES AND FACILITIES PROVIDED BY THE CLIENT	
	Appendix G-	-FORM OF BANK GUARANTEE FOR ADVANCE PAYMENTS	. 23

Letter of Invitation (LOI)

1. The APRM Continental offices in South Africa has reserved some funds from the Annual Budget for the provision of travel services and intends to apply a portion of these funds towards eligible payments under this Contract reference & **PROCUREMENT NO: APRM/AUC/IT/01/11/2023**. Procurement of Unified communication and collaboration System (Video Conferencing and IP Telephony Systems).

The APRM now invites proposals to provide the following consulting services **PROCUREMENT NO: APRM/AUC/IT/ 01/11/2023:** Procurement of Unified communication and collaboration System (Video Conferencing and IP Telephony Systems for African Peer Review Mechanism .More details on the services are provided RFP under **Quality Cost Based Selection** *Method* (QCBS) and procedures described in this RFP.

This is a two-envelope bidding. Technical and financial proposals should be sealed in separate envelopes. The tender shall be valid for a period of 120 days from the date the tender is opened.

The RFP includes the following documents:

Section 1 - Letter of Invitation Section 2 - Information to Consultants Section 3- Data sheet Section 4 - Technical Proposal - Standard Forms Section 5- Financial Proposal - Standard Forms Section 6 - Terms of Reference Section 7 - Standard Forms of Contract.

You are invited to submit your proposal to <u>tender@aprm-au.org</u> by the 26<sup>th</sup> of March 2024 by 15:00 hours South Africa Time.

Please check that your technical & financial proposals are submitted within the attached format under section 4 and 5 of the Request for Proposals.

The deadline for submission is 26<sup>th</sup> March 2024 at 15.00 hours local time at the address stated in the bid data sheet. (section 3)

Procurement Unit APRM CONTINENTAL OFFICES, SOUTH AFRICA

### **Bid submission check list for Bidders.**

N٥	Description	Tick
1	Duly filled Technical Proposal standard form in section 4 in accordance with the Terms of Reference in section 6	
2	Duly filled Financial Proposal in format under section 5	
3	Read and understood the Terms of Reference (section6) and Bid data under Section 3	
4	Bid validity (120 days)	
5	Attached relevant document	
	<ul> <li>Certified copies of Accreditation</li> </ul>	
	3 year Financial Statements	
	Any other documents deemed fit	
6	Submitted Technical Proposal in a separate folder and Financial Proposal in a separate Folder	

#### Section 2: Information Bidder

#### 1. Introduction

- 1.1 The Client named in the Data Sheet will select a firm from those listed in the Letter of Invitation, in accordance with the method of selection specified in the Data Sheet.
- 1.2 The consultants are invited to submit a Technical Proposal and a financial proposal, or a Technical Proposal only, as specified in the Data Sheet for consulting services required for the assignment named in the Data Sheet. The proposal will be the basis for contract negotiations and ultimately for a signed contract with the selected firm.
- 1.3 The assignment shall be implemented in accordance with any phasing indicated in the Data Sheet. When the assignment includes several phases, the performance of the consultant under each phase must be to the Client's satisfaction before work begins on the next phase.
- 1.4 The consultants must familiarise themselves with local conditions and take them into account in preparing their proposals. To obtain firsthand information on the assignment and on the local conditions, consultants are encouraged to visit the Client before submitting a proposal and to attend a pre-proposal conference if one is specified in the Data Sheet. Attending any specified pre-proposal conference is optional. The consultants' representative should contact the officials named in the Data Sheet to arrange for their visit or to obtain additional information on any pre-proposal conference. Consultants should ensure that these officials are advised of the visit in adequate time to allow them to make appropriate arrangements.
- 1.5 The Client will provide the inputs specified in the Data Sheet, assist the firm in obtaining licenses and permits needed to carry out the services, and make available relevant project data and reports.
- 1.6 Note that: (i) the costs of preparing the proposal and of negotiating the contract, including a visit to the Client, are not reimbursable as a direct cost of the assignment; and (ii) the Client is not bound to accept any of the proposals submitted.
- 1.7 African Union policy requires consultants to provide professional, objective, and impartial advice, and at all times hold the Client's interests paramount, without any

consideration for future work, and strictly avoid conflicts with other assignments or their own corporate interests. Consultants shall not be hired for any assignment that would be in conflict with their prior or current obligations to other clients, or that may place them in a position of not being able to carry out the assignment in the best interests of the Client.

- 1.7.1 Without limitation on the generality of this rule, consultants shall not be hired under the circumstances set forth below:
  - consulting activities (a) Conflict between and procurement of goods, works or services: A firm that has been engaged to provide goods, works, or services for a project, and each of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing consulting services related to those goods, works or services. Conversely, a firm hired to provide consulting services for the preparation or implementation of a project, and each of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from subsequently providing goods, works or services resulting from or directly related to the firm's consulting services for such preparation or implementation (other than a continuation of the firms earlier consulting services for the same project).
  - (b) Conflict among consulting assignments: Neither consultants (including their personnel and subconsultants) nor any of their affiliates shall be hired for any assignment that, by its nature, may be in conflict with another assignment of the consultants.
  - (c) Relationship with AUC staff: Consultants (including their personnel and sub-consultants) that have a business or family relationship with a member of AUC staff (or of the Client staff, or of a beneficiary of the assignment) who are directly or indirectly involved in any part of: (i) the preparation of the TOR of the contract, (ii) the selection process for such contract, or (iii) supervision of such contract may not be awarded a contract.
- 1.7.2 As indicated in paragraph 1.7.1 (a) above, consultants may be hired for downstream work, when continuity is essential, in which case this possibility shall be indicated in the Data Sheet and the factors used for the selection of the consultant should take the likelihood of continuation into account. It will be

the exclusive decision of the Client whether or not to have the downstream assignment carried out, and if it is carried out, which consultant will be hired for the purpose.

- 1.7.3 In the event of 1.7.2. and in order to ensure fairness and transparency in the selection process, it is required that consultants or their affiliates competing for a specific assignment do not derive a competitive advantage from having provided consulting services related to the assignment in question. To that end, all information that would in that respect give a consultant a competitive advantage shall be made available to all the short-listed consultants together with the request for proposals.
- 1.8 The African Union requires that Officers of the AU, as well as Bidders/ Suppliers/ Contractors/ Consultants, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts.<sup>1</sup> In pursuance of this policy the AU:
  - (a) defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
    - (i) "corrupt practice"<sup>2</sup> is the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
    - (ii) "fraudulent practice"<sup>3</sup> is any act or omission including a misrepresentation that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
    - (iii) "collusive practice"<sup>4</sup> is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In this context, any action taken by a bidder, supplier, contractor, sub-contractor or consultant to influence the procurement process or contract execution for undue advantage is improper.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "another party" refers to an officer of the AU acting in relation to the procurement process or contract execution. In this context, "officer of the AU" includes staff and employees of other organisations taking or reviewing procurement decisions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> a "party" refers to any officer of the AU; the terms "benefit" and "obligation" relate to the procurement process or contract execution; and the "act or omission" is intended to influence the procurement process or contract execution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "parties" refers to any participants in the procurement process (including officers of the AU) attempting to establish bid prices at artificial, non competitive levels.

improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;

- (iv) "coercive practice"<sup>5</sup> is impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
- (v) "obstructive practice" is deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing of evidence material to any investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede any investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation;
- (b) will reject a recommendation for award of contract if it determines that the bidder recommended for award has, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- (c) will declare a firm ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to be awarded an African Union financed contract if it at any time determines that the firm has, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for, or in executing, an African Union financed contract.
- 1.9 Consultants shall not be under a declaration of ineligibility for corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices issued by the AUC in accordance with the above sub-paragraph 1.8.
- 1.10 Consultants shall furnish information as described in the Financial Proposal submission form (Section 4A) on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents relating to this proposal, and to execute the work if the firm is awarded the contract.
- 1.11 Consultants shall be aware of the provisions on fraud and corruption stated in the Standard Contract under the clauses indicated in the Data Sheet.

- 2. Clarification 2.1 Consultants may request a clarification of any of the RFP documents up to the number of days indicated in the Data and Sheet before the proposal submission date. Any request for Amendment of clarification must be sent in writing by mail, facsimile, or RFP electronic mail to the Client's address indicated in the Data **Documents** Sheet. The Client will respond by facsimile, courier or electronic mail to such requests and will send written copies of the response (including an explanation of the query but without identifying the source of inquiry) to all invited consultants who intend to submit proposals.
  - 2.2 At any time before the submission of proposals, the Client may, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to a clarification requested by an invited firm, amend the RFP. Any amendment shall be issued in writing through addenda. Addenda shall be sent by mail, facsimile, or electronic mail to all invited consultants and will be binding on them. The Client may at its discretion extend the deadline for the submission of proposals.
- **3. Preparation of**3.1Consultants are requested to submit a proposal (paragraph<br/>1.2) written in the language(s) specified in the Data Sheet.
  - Technical3.2In preparing the Technical Proposal, consultants are<br/>expected to examine the documents constituting this RFP<br/>in detail. Material deficiencies in providing the information<br/>requested may result in rejection of a proposal.
    - 3.3 While preparing the Technical Proposal, consultants must give particular attention to the following:
      - If a consultant considers that it does not have all the (i) expertise for the assignment, it may obtain a full range associating of expertise by with individual consultant(s) and/or other consultants or entities in a joint venture or sub-consultancy, as appropriate. Consultants may associate with the other consultants invited for this assignment only with approval of the Client as indicated in the Data Sheet. Consultants must obtain the approval of the Client to enter into a joint venture with consultants not invited for this assignment. The consultants are encouraged to seek the participation of local consultants by entering into a joint venture with, or subcontracting part of the assignment to consultants who are Nationals of African Union Member States.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> a "party" refers to any participant in the procurement process or contract execution.

- (ii) For assignments on a staff-time basis, the estimated number of professional staff-months is given in the Data Sheet. The proposal shall, however, be based on the number of professional staff-months estimated by the firm. For fixed-budget-based assignments, the available budget is given in the Data Sheet, and the Financial Proposal shall not exceed this budget.
- (iii) It is desirable that the majority of the key professional staff proposed be permanent employees of the firm or have an extended and stable working relationship with it.
- (iv) Proposed professional staff must, at a minimum, have the experience indicated in the Data Sheet, preferably working under conditions similar to those prevailing in the Country specified for Performance of the Services.
- (v) Alternative professional staff shall not be proposed, and only one curriculum vitae (CV) may be submitted for each position.
- (vi) Reports to be issued by the consultants as part of this assignment must be in the language(s) specified in the Data Sheet.
- 3.4 The Technical Proposal shall provide the following information using the Standard Forms attached in Section 4:
  - A brief description of the firm's organisation and an outline of recent experience on assignments (Section 4B) of a similar nature. For each assignment, the outline should indicate, inter-alia, the profiles of the staff proposed, duration of the assignment, contract amount, and the firm's involvement.
  - (ii) Any comments or suggestions on the Terms of Reference and on the data, a list of services, and facilities to be provided by the Client (Section 4C).
  - (iii) A description of the methodology and work plan for performing the assignment (Section 4D).
  - (iv) The list of the proposed staff team by specialty, the tasks that would be assigned to each staff team member, and their timing (Section 4E).

Financial

Proposal

- (v) CVs recently signed by the proposed professional staff and the authorized representative submitting the proposal (Section 4F). Key information should include number of years working for the firm/entity and degree of responsibility held in various assignments during the last ten (10) years.
- (vi) Estimates of the total staff input (professional and support staff; staff time) needed to carry out the assignment, supported by bar-chart diagrams showing the time proposed for each professional staff team member (Sections 4E and 4G).
- (vii) A detailed description of the proposed methodology, staffing, and monitoring of training, if the Data Sheet specifies training as a major component of the assignment.
- (viii) Any additional information requested in the Data Sheet.
- 3.5 The Technical Proposal shall not include any financial information.
- 3.6 In preparing the Financial Proposal, consultants are expected to take into account the requirements and conditions outlined in the RFP documents. The Financial Proposal should follow the Standard Forms in Section 5. These list all costs associated with the assignment, including (a) remuneration for staff, (foreign and local, in the field and at headquarters); and (b) reimbursable expenses such as subsistence (per diem, housing), transportation (international and local, for mobilisation and demobilisation), services and equipment (vehicles, office equipment, furniture, and supplies), office rent, insurance, printing of documents, surveys, and training, if it is a major component of the assignment. Where appropriate, these costs should be broken down by activity, and, if appropriate, into foreign and local expenditures.
  - 3.7 The Financial Proposal shall include all the costs the consultant incurs to provide the services (including travel expenses, translation, printing and the taxes the consultant pays for its business requirements by the law of the domicile country of the consultant), but shall exclude all local taxes levied within African Union Member States on the invoice issued by the consultant (such as local sales tax, services tax or witholding tax).
    - 11

- 3.8 Consultants may express the price of their services in any freely convertible currency. The consultants may not use more than three foreign currencies. The Client may require consultants to state the portion of their price representing local costs in the Currency of the Country specified for performance of the Services if so indicated in the Data Sheet.
- 3.9 Commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid by consultants and related to the assignment will be listed in the Financial Proposal submission form (Section 5A).
- 3.10 The Data Sheet indicates how long the proposals must remain valid after the submission date. During this period, the consultant is expected to keep available the professional staff proposed for the assignment. The Client will make its best effort to complete negotiations within this period. If the Client wishes to extend the validity period of the proposals. the consultants who do not agree have the right not to extend the validity of their proposals.
- 4. Submission. 4.1 The original proposal (Technical Proposal and, if required, Financial Proposal; see paragraph 1.2) shall be prepared in Receipt, and It shall contain no interlineations or Opening of indelible ink. Proposals overwriting, except as necessary to correct errors made by the firm itself. Any such corrections must be initialed by the persons or person signing the proposal.
  - 4.2 An authorised representative of the firm initials all pages of the proposal. The representative's authorisation is confirmed by a written power of attorney accompanying the proposal.
  - 4.3 For each proposal, the consultants shall prepare the number of copies indicated in the Data Sheet. Each Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal shall be marked "Original" or "Copy" as appropriate. If there are any discrepancies between the original and the copies of the proposal, the original will govern.
  - Technical Proposal shall be in a separated folder clearly 4.4 marked "Technical Proposal," and Financial Proposal shall be in a separate folder clearly marked "Financial Proposal".
  - The completed Technical and Financial Proposals must be 4.5 delivered at the submission address on or before the time and date stated in the Data Sheet. Any proposal received after the closing time for submission of proposals shall be returned unopened.

- 4.6 After the deadline for submission of proposals, the Technical Proposal shall be opened immediately by the Bid Opening Committee. The Financial Proposal shall remain sealed and retained securely until all submitted proposals are opened publicly.
- 4.7 The Firm may withdraw its Proposal after the Proposal's submission, provided that the written notice of the withdrawal is received by the Client prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Proposals. The Firms' withdrawal notice shall be prepared, sealed, marked, and dispatched in accordance with the provisions of clause Deadline for Submission of Proposals. The withdrawal notice may also be sent by telex or fax but followed by a signed confirmation copy. No Proposal may be modified subsequent to the deadline for submission of proposals. No Proposal may be withdrawn in the Interval between the deadline for submission of proposals and the expiration of the period of proposal validity specified by the firm on the Proposal Submission Form.

#### 5. Proposal Evaluation

- **General** 5.1 From the time the bids are opened to the time the contract is awarded, if any consultant wishes to contact the Client on any matter related to its proposal, it should do so in writing at the address indicated in the Data Sheet. Any effort by the firm to influence the Client in proposal evaluation, proposal comparison or contract award decisions may result in the rejection of the consultant's proposal.
  - 5.2 Evaluators of Technical Proposals shall have no access to the Financial Proposals until the technical evaluation is completed.
- **Evaluation of** 5.3 The evaluation committee appointed by the Client, as a whole, and each of its members individually, will evaluate the proposals on the basis of their responsiveness to the Terms of Reference, applying the evaluation criteria, sub-criteria (typically not more than three per criteria), and point system specified in the Data Sheet. Each responsive proposal will be given a technical score (St). A proposal shall be rejected if it does not respond to important aspects of the Terms of Reference or if it fails to achieve the minimum technical score indicated in the Data Sheet.
  - 5.4 In the case of Quality-Based Selection, Selection Based on Consultant's Qualifications, and Single-Source Selection,

the highest ranked firm, or the firm selected on a singlesource basis, is invited to negotiate a contract on the basis of the Technical Proposal and the Financial Proposal submitted in accordance with the instructions given in paragraph 1.2 and the Data Sheet.

5.5 After the evaluation of technical quality is completed, the Client shall notify those consultants whose proposals did not meet the minimum qualifying score or were considered non-responsive to the RFP and Terms of Reference, indicating that their Financial Proposals will be returned unopened after completing the selection process. The Client shall simultaneously notify the consultants that have secured the minimum qualifying score, indicating the date and time set for opening the Financial Proposals. The opening date shall not be sooner than two weeks after the notification date. The notification may be sent by registered letter, facsimile, or electronic mail.

- 5.6 The Financial Proposals shall be opened publicly in the presence of the consultants' representatives who choose to attend. The name of the consultant, the technical scores, and the proposed prices shall be read aloud and recorded as the Financial Proposals are opened. The Client shall prepare minutes of the public opening.
- 5.7 The evaluation committee will determine whether the Financial Proposals are complete (i.e., whether they have costed all items of the corresponding Technical Proposals; if not, the Client will cost them and add their cost to the initial price), correct any computational errors, and convert prices in various currencies to the single currency specified in the Data Sheet. The official selling rates used, provided by the source indicated in the Data Sheet. The evaluation shall exclude those taxes, duties, fees, levies, and other charges imposed that are subject to the African Union exemption on the payment of taxes and duties, and estimated as per paragraph 3.7.
- 5.8 In case of QCBS, the lowest priced Financial Proposal (Fm) will be given a financial score (Sf) of 100 points. The financial scores (Sf) of the other Financial Proposals will be computed as indicated in the Data Sheet. Proposals will be ranked according to their combined technical (*St*) and financial (*St*) scores using the weights (T = the weighting for the Technical Proposal; P = the weighting for the Financial Proposal as indicated in the Data Sheet. T + P = 1); The firm achieving the highest combined technical and financial score using the formula:

Public 5 Opening and Evaluation of Financial Proposals: Ranking (QCBS, Fixed-Budget, and Least-Cost Selection Methods Only)

$$S = St \times T\% + Sf \times P\%$$

will be invited for negotiations.

- 5.9. In the case of Fixed-Budget Selection, the Client will select the firm that submitted the highest ranked Technical Proposal within the indicated budget price. Proposals that exceed the indicated budget will be rejected. In the case of the Least-Cost Selection, the Client will select the lowest evaluated cost proposal among those that passed the minimum technical score. The selected firm will be invited for negotiations.
- 6. Negotiations 6.1 Negotiations will be held at the address indicated in the Data Sheet. The aim is to reach agreement on all points and sign a contract.
  - 6.2 Negotiations will include a discussion of the Technical Proposal, the proposed methodology (work-plan), staffing, and any suggestions made by the firm to improve the Terms of Reference. The Client and firm will then agree final Terms of Reference, staffing, and bar charts indicating activities, staff, periods in the field and in the home office, staffmonths, logistics, and reporting. The agreed work plan and final Terms of Reference will then be incorporated in the "Description of Services" and form part of the contract. Special attention will be paid to getting the most the firm can offer within the available budget and to clearly defining the inputs required from the Client to ensure satisfactory implementation of the assignment.
  - 6.3 Financial negotiations will reflect agreed technical modifications in the cost of the services, and will include a clarification of the firm's tax liability (if any) in the Country specified for performance of the Services, and the manner in which it will be reflected in the contract. The financial negotiations will not normally either involve the remuneration rates for staff (no breakdown of fees), or other proposed unit rates under QCBS, Fixed-Budget Selection, or the Least-Cost Selection methods. For other methods of selection, an Appendix will be provided for the firm to explain the required information on remuneration rates.
  - 6.4 Having selected the firm on the basis including an evaluation of proposed key professional staff, the Client expects to negotiate a contract on the basis of the experts named in the proposal. Before contract negotiations, the Client will require assurances that the proposed experts will be actually available. The Client will not consider substitutions during contract negotiations unless both parties agree that undue delay in the selection process

makes such substitution unavoidable or that such changes are critical to meet the objectives of the assignment. If this is not the case and if it is established that key staff were offered in the proposal without confirming their availability, the firm may be disqualified.

- 6.5 The negotiations will conclude with a review of the draft form of the contract. On completion of negotiations, the Client and the firm will initial the agreed contract. If negotiations fail, the Client will invite the firm whose proposal received the second highest score to negotiate a Contract.
- 7. Award of Contract
  7.1 The contract will be awarded following negotiations. After negotiations are completed, the Client will promptly notify other consultants on the shortlist that they were unsuccessful and return the unopened Financial Proposals of those consultants who did not pass the technical evaluation (paragraph 5.3).
  - 7.2 The firm is expected to commence the assignment on the date and at the location specified in the Data Sheet.
- 8. Confidentiality 8.1 Information relating to the evaluation of proposals and recommendations concerning awards shall not be disclosed to the consultants who submitted the proposals or to other persons not officially concerned with the process, until the winning firm has been notified that it has been awarded the contract.

## Section 3 - Data Sheet

#### ITC Clause Reference

ITC Clause 1.1 The name of the Client is: African Peer Review Mechanism in South Africa (APRM)

The method of selection is: Quality Cost Based Selection Method (QCBS)

ITC Clause 1.2 Technical and Financial Proposals are requested and must be submitted separately

The name and Procurement Number of the assignment are: **PROCUREMENT** NO: APRM/AUC/IT/ 01/11/2023. **PROCUREMENT** OF UNIFIED COMMUCATION AND COLLABORATION SYSTEMS (VIDIO CONFERECNIG AND IP TELEPHONY SYSTEMS)

- ITC Clause 1.5 The Client will provide the following inputs:
  - Host and make a presentation on the Pre-Bidding meeting (Physical Meeting)
  - II) The APRM will provide all the relevant documents and other required support and;
  - III) Any other services approved and deemed necessary by the Client
  - **IV)** Office Space shall be provided at APRM if need be
- ITC Clause 2.1 Clarifications may be requested up to seven (7) days before the submission date.

The address for requesting clarifications are: Attn: Procurement Unit , African Peer Review Mechanism , 230, 15<sup>th</sup> Road, Randjespark, P. O. Box 218, Midrand, Johannesburg, South Africa.

e-mail: <u>tenderinfo@aprm-au.org</u>

ITC Clause 3.1 Proposals should be submitted in the English Language.

ITC ClauseThe estimated number of professional staff-members required for the<br/>assignment is: A minimum approximation of three (3) staff<br/>members in IT.

ITC Clause 3.3(iv)	The minimum required experience of proposed professional: staff are generally required to demonstrate a degree of experience as stipulated in the Terms of Reference (TOR) requirements.
ITC Clause 3.3(vi)	Reports that are required under the assignment shall be submitted in the <b>English language.</b>
ITC Clause 3.4(viii)	<ul> <li>Additional information required in the Technical Proposal is:</li> <li>a) Comments and suggestions to the provided Terms of Reference.</li> <li>b) Innovation and Added Value being brought to APRM.</li> <li>c) Any other relevant information.</li> </ul>
ITC Clause 3.10	Proposals must remain valid for 120 <i>days</i> after the submission date.
ITC Clause 3.8	The currency for Bidding shall be in: South Africa Rand (ZAR).
ITC Clause 4.3	The Bidder Technical Proposal in a separate folder and Financial proposal in a separate folder.
ITC Clause 4.4	The address for submission of proposals is: The Technical and Financial Proposals shall be submitted to: Email: tender@aprm-au.org
	The subject of the email must be titled, "PROCUREMENT NO: APRM/AUC/IT/ 01/11/2023. PROCUREMENT OF UNIFIED COMMUCATION AND COLLABORATION SYSTEMS (VIDIO CONFERECNIG AND IP TELEPHONY SYSTEMS).
ITC Clause 4.5	Proposals must be submitted no later than: <mark>26<sup>th</sup> March 2024 at</mark> <mark>15.00 South Africa Time.</mark>
ITC Clause 5.1	Emails for clarifications shall be addressed and send to: African Peer Review Mechanism in South Africa (APRM), Procurement & Travel Division, 230, 15 <sup>th</sup> Road, Randjespark, P.O. Box 218, Midrand 1685, South Africa. E-mail: <u>tenderinfo@aprm-au.org</u>

ITC Clause 5.3 The evaluation shall be done per the evaluation criteria in section 6 Terms of Reference. ITC Clause 5.7 The single currency for price conversions is: **United States Dollars (USD).** 

The source of official selling rates is: **United Nations Exchange Rate**,

The date for exchange rates is: **26 March 2024 the bid closing date.** 

ITC Clause 5.8 The formula for determining the financial scores is:  $Sf = 100 \times Fm/F$ Where Sf is the financial score, Fm is the lowest price and F the price of the proposal under consideration.

The weights given to the technical and Financial Proposals are: Technical = 80% and Financial = 20%

- ITC Clause 6.1 Negotiations will be held virtually on Microsoft Teams.
- ITC Clause 7.2 The assignment is expected to commence on: as soon as the procurement process has been completed.

## **Section 4. Technical Proposal - Standard Forms**

- 4A. Technical Proposal submission form.
- 4B. Firm's references.
- 4C. Comments and suggestions of consultants on the Terms of Reference and on data, services, and facilities to be provided by the Client.
- 4D. Description of the methodology and work plan for performing the assignment.
- 4E. Team composition and task assignments.
- 4F. Format of curriculum vitae (CV) for proposed professional staff.
- 4G. Time schedule for professional personnel. Not Applicable
- 4H. Activity (work) schedule. Not Applicable

#### 4A. TECHNICAL PROPOSAL SUBMISSION FORM

{Location, Date}

To: {*Name and address of Client*}

Sir / Madam:

We, the undersigned, offer to provide the consulting services for {*Title of consulting services and Procurement Number*} in accordance with your Request for Proposals dated {*Date*} and our Proposal. We are hereby submitting our Proposal, which includes this Technical Proposal, and a Financial<sup>6</sup> Proposal sealed under a separate envelope.

We declare that we have no conflict of interest as defined by Section 1.7 of the Information to Consultants in relationship to performance of this assignment.

If negotiations are held during the period of validity of the Proposal, i.e., before {*Date*} we undertake to negotiate on the basis of the proposed staff. Our Proposal is binding upon us and subject to the modifications resulting from Contract negotiations.

We understand you are not bound to accept any Proposal you receive.

We remain,

Yours sincerely,

Authorised Signature: Name and Title of Signatory: Name of Firm: Address:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> In Quality-Based Selection, the proposal may include only a Technical Proposal. If this is the case, delete "and a Financial Proposal sealed under a separate envelope."

#### 4**B. FIRM'S REFERENCES**

#### Relevant Services Carried Out in the Last Five Years That Best Illustrate TMAs Qualifications & Experience

Using the format below, provide information on each assignment for which your firm/entity, either individually as a corporate entity or as one of the major companies within an association, was legally contracted.

Assignment Name:		Country:
Location within Country:		Professional Staff Provided by Your Firm/Entity(profiles):
Name of Client:		No. of Staff:
Address:		No. of Staff-Months; Duration of Assignment:
Start Date (Month/Year):	Completion Date (Month/Year):	Approx. Value of Services (in Current US\$):
Name of Associated Consult	ants, If Any:	No. of Months of Professional Staff Provided by associated Consultants:
Name of Senior Staff (Projec Performed:	ct Director/Coordinator, Team Lead	er) Involved and Functions
Narrative Description of Proj		
Description of Actual Service	es Provided by Your Staff:	

Firm's Name:

#### 4C. COMMENTS AND SUGGESTIONS OF CONSULTANTS ON THE TERMS OF REFERENCE AND ON DATA, SERVICES, AND FACILITIES TO BE PROVIDED BY THE CLIENT

On the Terms of Reference:

- 1.
- 2.
- 3.
- 4.
- 5.

On the data, services, and facilities to be provided by the Client:

- 1.
- 2.
- 3.
- 4.
- 5.

# 4D. DESCRIPTION OF THE METHODOLOGY AND WORK PLAN FOR PERFORMING THE ASSIGNMENT

## 4E. TEAM COMPOSITION AND TASK ASSIGNMENTS

1. Technical/Senior Consultants												
Name	Position	Task										

2. Support Staff												
Name	Position	Task										

#### 4F. FORMAT OF CURRICULUM VITAE (CV) FOR PROPOSED PROFESSIONAL STAFF

Proposed Position:
Name of Firm:
Name of Staff:
Profession:
Date of Birth:
Years with Firm/Entity:Nationality:
Membership in Professional Societies:
Detailed Tasks Assigned:

#### **Key Qualifications:**

{Give an outline of staff member's experience and training most pertinent to tasks on assignment. Describe degree of responsibility held by staff member on relevant previous assignments and give dates and locations. Use about half a page.}

#### **Education:**

{Summarize college/university and other specialized education of staff member, giving names of schools, dates attended, and degrees obtained. Use about one quarter of a page.}

#### Languages:

{For each language indicate proficiency: excellent, good, fair, or poor in speaking, reading, and writing.}

#### **Employment Record:**

{Starting with present position, list in reverse order every employment held. List all positions held by staff member since graduation, giving dates, names of employing organizations, titles of positions held, and locations of assignments. For experience in last ten years, also give types of activities performed and client references, where appropriate. Use about two pages.}

#### **Certification:**

I, the undersigned, certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief, these data correctly describe me, my qualifications, and my experience.

	Date:
{Signature of staff member and authorized representative of the firm}	Day/Month/Year
Full name of staff member:	
Full name of authorised representative:	

## 4G. TIME SCHEDULE FOR PROFESSIONAL PERSONNEL

			Months (in the Form of a Bar Chart)												
Name	Position	Reports Due/Activities	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	7         8         9         10         11         12         Number of Mo					
															Subtotal (1)
															Subtotal (2)
															Subtotal (3)
															Subtotal (4)
Full-time: Reports Due: Activities Duration:	{ <u>key}</u> <u>{key}</u> {key}	Part-tim	e: <u>{k</u>	<u>ey}</u>											
Signature: {Authorised represent Full Name:	ative}								_						
Title:															
Address:															

## 4H. ACTIVITY (WORK) SCHEDULE

#### A. Field Investigation and Study Items

	[1st, 2nd, etc. are months from the start of assignment.]												
	1st	2nd	3rd	4th	5th	6th	7th	8th	9th	10th	11th	12th	
Activity (Work)													

#### **B.** Completion and Submission of Reports

	Reports	Date
1.	Inception Report	
2.	Interim Report (a) First Status Report (b) Second Status Report	
3.	Draft Final Report	
4.	Final Report	

## **Section 5. Financial Proposal - Standard Forms**

- 5A. Financial Proposal submission form.
- 5B. Summary of costs.
- 5C. Breakdown of price per activity.
- 5D. Reimbursable per activity.
- 5E. Miscellaneous expenses.

#### 5A. FINANCIAL PROPOSAL SUBMISSION FORM

{Date}

To: {*Name and address of Client*]

Sir / Madam:

We, the undersigned, offer to provide the consulting services for {*Title of consulting services and Procurement Number*} in accordance with your Request for Proposals dated {*Date*} and our Proposal (Technical and Financial Proposals). Our attached Financial Proposal is for the sum of {*Amount in words and figures*}. This amount is exclusive of the local taxes which shall be identified during negotiations and shall be added to the above amount.

Our Financial Proposal shall be binding upon us subject to the modifications resulting from Contract negotiations, up to expiration of the validity period of the Proposal, i.e., {*Date*}.

Commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid by us to agents relating to this Proposal and Contract execution, if we are awarded the Contract, are listed below:

Name and Address of Agents	Amount and Currency	Purpose of Commission or Gratuity		

We understand you are not bound to accept any Proposal you receive.

Yours sincerely,

Authorised Signature: Name and Title of Signatory: Name of Firm: Address:

#### **5B.** SUMMARY OF COSTS

#### This will summaries the **BREAKDOWN OF PRICE PER ACTIVITY UNDER 5C**

Cost Elements	Currency(ies) <sup>7</sup>	Amount(s)
Total Amount of Financial Proposal		

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Maximum of three currencies in addition to the Currency of the Country specified for performance of the Services.

#### 5C. BREAKDOWN OF PRICE PER ACTIVITY

Activity No.:\_\_\_\_\_

Description:\_\_\_\_\_

#### **B.** BREAKDOWN OF PRICE PER ACTIVITY

FEE PER TRANSACTION	Cost Excl Vat (ZAR)	Vat (ZAR)	Total (ZAR)
Air Ticket – All sectors International & Domestic tickets Air Ticket - Re routing/re issue (All sectors) International & Domestic Tickets			
Air Ticket issuance using online booking tool in the APRM (Amadeus) Air Ticket Re routing / re issue using online booking tool in the APRM(Amadeus)			
Refund Admin Fee (excluding Airline Charges)			
Accommodation Reservation fee International Booking (per booking) Accommodation Reservation fee Local Booking (per booking) Accommodation Reservation fee Domestic GDS Bookings (per booking)			
Accommodation Reservation fee International GDS Booking (per booking)			
Changes/revalidation on ticket after ticketing- State the number of times the ticket can be change at No Cost.	FREE	FREE	FREE
Changes on accomodation reservation Account Management, analysis and Reporting	FREE FREE	FREE FREE	FREE FREE
Chaffeur driven Car Reservation Fee (per booking) Rail/Bus Booking International Rail/Bus Booking Domestic			
Insurance Policy issuance After hour service (Per Call)			
Visas per person			

#### **5D. REIMBURSABLE PER ACTIVITY**

Activity No:\_\_\_\_\_

Name of Activity:\_\_\_\_\_

ltem No.	Description	Unit	Quantity	Currency	Unit Price	Total Amount
1.	International flights	Trip				
2.	Miscellaneous travel expenses	Trip				
3.	Subsistence allowance	Day				
4.	Local transportation costs <sup>8</sup>	,				
5.	Office rent/accommodation/ clerical assistance					
	Grand Total					

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Local transportation costs are not included if local transportation is being made available by the Client. Similarly, in the project site, office rent/accommodations/clerical assistance costs are not to be included if being made available by the Client.

#### **5E.** MISCELLANEOUS EXPENSES

Activity No.\_\_\_\_\_

Activity Name: \_\_\_\_\_

ltem No.	Description	Unit	Quantity	Currency	Unit Price	Total Amount
1.	Communication costs between  and					
2.	Drafting, reproduction of reports					
3. 4. 5.	Equipment: vehicles, computers, photocopiers, etc. Software Other (specify) Grand Total					




# **SECTION 6: TERMS OF REFERENCE**

## TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR UNIFIED COMMUNICATION AND COLLABORATION STSTEMS (VIDEO CONFERENCING AND IP TELEPHONY SYSTEMS)

# BACKGROUND

# Introduction

The African Peer Review Mechanism (APRM) is a voluntary self-monitoring instrument that fosters the adoption of policies, standards, and practices that lead to political stability, high economic growth, sustainable development, and accelerated regional and continental economic integration. The APRM has evolved from simply reviewing member countries to supporting knowledge-intensive and innovative activities targeted at shaping the discourse on the nexus of technology and governance. The APRM recognizes the growing importance of unified communication and collaboration tools in improving efficiency, collaboration, and information management.

# Rationale

The aim is to procure a robust, reliable, scalable and integrated video conferencing system with cutting edge productivity tools to facilitate collaboration and communication with member states across the continent.

#### Scope of Work

The scope of this project shall cover the acquisition and implementation of the following:

- Acquisition of the hardware and software infrastructure.
- Installation and maintenance of boardroom conferencing and video desk phone system.
- Integration of new video conferencing system with existing telephony and VC system.
- Training and enablement

# REQUIREMENTS

## **Qualification Requirements**

The desired service provider must have the following in order to qualify:

- Expertise and at least five to ten years' experience in the business.
- Capacity and ability to provide maintenance services/ technical support.

### **Technical Requirements**

The service provider is required to conduct site inspection, submit detailed work plan specifying installation design and detailed activities. The technical requirements and evaluation criteria are as follows:

#### VISUAL COLLABORATION

The service provider is required to deploy 3 cost-effective Microsoft Native video conferencing and video desk phones systems that integrates with traditional third-party Video conferencing System.

The proposed video conferencing solution should meet the following minimum requirements of features and functionality.

- **High-Quality Video:** The system should support high-definition video quality for clear and immersive video conferencing.
- Audio Quality: Ensure excellent audio quality to facilitate effective communication.
- **Multipoint Conferencing:** Support multipoint conferencing to accommodate multiple participants from different locations.
- Screen Sharing: Enable screen sharing for presentations and collaborative work.
- **Recording:** Provide the capability to record video conferences for future reference.
- **Security:** Implement robust security features to protect the integrity and confidentiality of video conferences.
- Integration: Ensure seamless integration with Microsoft Native systems and compatibility with traditional third-party video conferencing systems.
- **Scalability:** The system should be scalable to meet the evolving needs of the APRM.
- **User-Friendly Interface:** Provide an intuitive and user-friendly interface for participants.
- **Mobile Compatibility:** Ensure compatibility with mobile devices for flexibility in participation.
- **Support for Different Meeting Sizes:** Support both small and large meetings or conferences.
- **Quality of Service (QoS):** Implement Quality of Service features to ensure a smooth and reliable user experience.

The table below list specifications for the video conferencing and video desk phones equipment.

	VC EQUIPMENT (RO	OM SIZE: 5-10 METRES)
COMPONENTS	QUANTITY	DESCRIPTION

RXV81 MICROSOFT BOARDROOM	TEAMS	ROOMS	(MTR)	COLLABORATION BAR FOR 1
Video and Camera capabilities				Ultra HD 4k image sensor Super-wide angle horizontal field of view: 110° Lens: Fixed focus EPTZ capable, 5x zoom Output resolution: 1080p Frame rate: 30 fps Adjustable camera position (+-15° manual vertical adjustment)
Audio				Full duplex, noise suppression, acoustic echo cancellation, voice separation 6x beamforming microphone array Voice pickup range: 4.5m (15ft) 10W speaker
Device Interfaces				HDMI output to TV Power/reset button. USB 3.0 Type A (host) marked 1 to allow touch LCD or connectivity to wireless KB via BT USB dongle. Ethernet: 10/100/1000 Mbps (RJ-45) network interface USB2.0 Type-C (device) marked 2 to connect to PC/MAC BYOD device (peripheral mode) 3 status LEDs indicating camera on/off, mute on, call state, device health. Wi-Fi (dual band support) Bluetooth 5.0 12V/3A DC power input Bluetooth managed remote controller
Network provisioning			•	TCP/IP (IPv4), DHCP/ static IP; Time and date synchronization via SNTP; VLAN support; QoS support: IEEE 802.1p/Q tagging (VLAN) Layer 3 TOS and DSCP RTCP support: (RFC 1889) IP address configuration: TCP/IP (IPv4), DHCP/static IP Time and date synchronization: SNTP QoS support: IEEE 802.1p/Q tagging (VLAN), Layer 3 TOS and DSCP RTCP support: (RFC 1889)
OS UC platform support			Micros with:	Android 12 soft Teams Room for Android application Intuitive meeting experience with calendar integration and click-to-join or proximity join experience. MTR casting from Microsoft Teams desktop client Ad hoc USB A/V peripheral for any UC client

Security	<ul> <li>Encryption: TLS (Transport Layer Security), SRTP encryption for media, AES256 Network Access Control: IEEE 802.1x</li> <li>Built-in certificate</li> </ul>
RXV200 COMPUTE UNIT (QUANTITY 2)	
Components	■ Processor Snapdragon™ QCS8250
-	<ul> <li>Memory LPDDR5, 8G</li> <li>Storage UFS3.1, 128G</li> <li>Graphics Adreno™ 650</li> </ul>
Device interfaces	<ul> <li>Ethernet: 10/100/1000 Mbps (RJ-45) network interface</li> <li>Wi-Fi (dual band support)</li> <li>Support 802.11 a/b/g/n/ac/ax</li> <li>Bluetooth 5.1</li> <li>3 x USB interfaces – 2 USB3 Type A, 1 USB-C</li> <li>2 x HDMI out interfaces</li> <li>1 x HDMI in</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>12V/3A DC power input</li> </ul>
Network provisioning	<ul> <li>TCP/IP (IPv4), DHCP/ static IP; Time and date synchronization via SNTP; VLAN support; QoS support:</li> <li>IEEE 802.1p/Q tagging (VLAN)</li> <li>Layer 3 TOS and DSCP RTCP support: (RFC 1889) • IP address configuration: TCP/IP (IPv4),</li> <li>DHCP/static IP Time and date synchronization: SNTP</li> <li>QoS support: IEEE 802.1p/Q tagging (VLAN), Layer 3 TOS and DSCP RTCP support: (RFC 1889)</li> </ul>
OS	<ul> <li>Android 10</li> </ul>
UC platform support highlights	<ul> <li>Microsoft Teams Room for Android application with:         <ul> <li>Intuitive meeting experience with calendar integration and click-to- join or proximity-join experience</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Security	<ul> <li>Encryption: TLS (Transport Layer Security), SRTP encryption for media, AES256 Network</li> <li>Access Control: IEEE 802.1x</li> <li>Built-in certificate</li> <li>Kensington Lock for security measures</li> </ul>
Dimension	<ul> <li>Dimensions (W X D X H) 170 x 170 x 41.3 mm</li> </ul>
Manageability	<ul> <li>AudioCodes One Voice Operation Center</li> </ul>
<b>RX-PAD MEETING ROOM CONTROLLER (QUA</b>	
Display	<ul> <li>Landscape Touch 8" LCD (1280 x 800 resolution)</li> </ul>
Device interfaces	<ul> <li>Ethernet: 10/100/1000 Mbps (RJ-45) network interface (PoE)</li> <li>Wi-Fi (dual band support)</li> <li>Bluetooth 5.0</li> <li>12V/3A DC power input</li> <li>Proximity Sensor</li> </ul>

OS	<ul> <li>Android 12</li> </ul>
Dimensions including Stand (W×D×H	<ul> <li>212x128.4x152.8</li> </ul>
mm)	
RX40 AUDIO BAR (QUANTITY 3)	
Speakers	<ul> <li>Loudness up to 100dB</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Power output 20+20W with 4 speaker</li> </ul>
	units
	<ul> <li>Built-in DSP for echo and noise</li> </ul>
	cancellation
	<ul> <li>Speaker frequency range 250Hz to</li> </ul>
	20KHz
Built-In Buttons	<ul> <li>Power</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Mute</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Bluetooth</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Volume up/down</li> </ul>
Microphones X 2 per	• 2x satellite mic with 6m cable, range up to
boardroom	10m+1
	<ul> <li>Microphone frequency range 300Hz to</li> </ul>
Operation	8KHz
Connectivity	<ul> <li>USB 2.0, USB-C connector</li> <li>Blueteeth 5.0 (A2DB, SBC, MBEC 4</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Bluetooth 5.0 (A2DP, SBC, MPEG-4, AAC)</li> </ul>
	AAC) <ul> <li>Apalog output jacks (support daisy chain)</li> </ul>
Dimensions (W x H x	<ul> <li>Analog output jacks (support daisy chain)</li> <li>800 x 56 x 90 mm</li> </ul>
Dimensions (W X H X	• 800 x 36 x 90 mm
Mounting	<ul> <li>Standalone (tabletop), wall and TV</li> </ul>
Mounting	mounting options
Certifications	<ul> <li>Microsoft Teams Rooms</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Zoom Rooms</li> </ul>
Peripherals	<ul> <li>Peripherals for the setup of the VC</li> </ul>
Warranty and Annual Support	<ul> <li>Three years warranty</li> </ul>
RXVCAM50M (QAUNTITY 1)	
Image Sensor	1/2.5-inch-high quality 4K CMOS sensor
Effective Pixels	<ul> <li>8.28MP, 16:9</li> </ul>
Video Output	<ul> <li>USB3.0, Type B. Support for audio signal</li> </ul>
-	output.
Video Resolution	<ul> <li>Mainstream: 3840×2160 @30fps,</li> </ul>
	1920×1080P @30fps/25fps,
	1280×720P@ 30fps/25fps
	<ul> <li>Sub stream: 1280×720P @30fps/25fps,</li> </ul>
	640×480P @30fps/25fps, 320×172P
	@30fps/25fps
Angle of View:	102°(D) / 100°(H) / 64°(V)
Focal Length	• f=2.26mm
Minimum Illumination	0.1Lux (F1.8, AGC ON)
Digital Zoom	• 10x
Accessories	<ul> <li>User manual, USB3.0 cable, remote</li> </ul>
	controller
RXVCAM50L (QAUNTITY 1)	
Image Sensor	<ul> <li>1/2.5-inch-high quality 4K CMOS sensor</li> </ul>
Effective Pixels	<ul> <li>8.28MP, 16:9</li> <li>1000 0. Trans D. Ormanati (an analia)</li> </ul>
Video Output	<ul> <li>USB3.0, Type B. Support for audio</li> </ul>
	signal output.

Video Resolution	<ul> <li>Mainstream: 3840×2160 @30fps, 1920×1080P @30fps/25fps, 1280×720P@ 30fps/25fps</li> <li>Sub stream: 1280×720P @30fps/25fps, 640×480P @30fps/25fps, 320×172P @30fps/25fps</li> </ul>
Angle of View:	91° (D) / 81°(H) / 54°(V)
Focal Length	<ul> <li>f=3.24mm</li> </ul>
Minimum Illumination	<ul> <li>0.1Lux (F1.8, AGC ON)</li> </ul>
Digital Zoom	<ul> <li>10x</li> </ul>
Accessories	<ul> <li>User manual, USB3.0 cable, remote controller</li> </ul>

VIDEO DESK I	PHONE WITH HA	ANDSET FOR MICROSOFT TEAMS
COMPONENTS	QUANTITY	DESCRIPTION
Video Desk Phone with handset for Microsoft Teams	100	<ul> <li>Native Microsoft Teams with onboard calendar and directory access.</li> <li>Dedicated displays for Microsoft Teams allow users to:         <ul> <li>access all core Microsoft Teams features.</li> <li>see important activities and notifications without context-switching on their primary work device.</li> <li>check audio, video, and text notes left by guests.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Communications and Networking components		<ul> <li>VoIP: Microsoft Teams client compatible with Office 365 cloud service and supports Enterprise Voice, Phone System, Office 365 modern authentication (limited), directory lookup, PSTN calling, E911, common area phone, calendar, hot desking; DTMF tone generation (RFC 2833 out-of-band, in-band), acoustic echo cancellation, automatic gain control, voice activity detection, comfort noise generator, low-delay audio packet transmission, adaptive jitter buffers, packet loss concealment</li> <li>Ethernet: Dual 10/100/1000 Mbps, auto-switching, auto-negotiating, auto-discovery, full/half duplex, DHCP, TCP/IP, UDP/IP, CIP, SSL, TLS, SSH, SFTP (SSH File Transfer Protocol), SRTP, IEEE 802.1X, Active Directory®</li> </ul>

	<ul> <li>authentication, digest access authentication, password login, XiO Cloud client, Microsoft Intune® client, IEEE 802.3at Type 2 PoE+ compliant.</li> <li>Wi-Fi: Dual-band 802.11a/b/g/n/ac (2.4 GHz &amp; 5 GHz)</li> <li>Bluetooth: Bluetooth V5.0 BR+EDR+BLE</li> <li>USB: USB 3.0</li> </ul>
Camera	<ul> <li>Image Sensor: 2 Megapixel CMOS sensor</li> <li>Resolution: HD 1080p @ 30 fps</li> <li>Field of View: 96° diagonal, 88° horizontal, 57° vertical</li> <li>Camera Shutter: Yes</li> </ul>
Audio	<ul> <li>AEC: Automatic Gain Control, Dynamic Noise Reduction, Acoustic Echo cancellation, Full-duplex IEEE 1329 Type 1 compliant</li> <li>Microphones: Built-in 2 I<sup>2</sup>S digital MEMS microphones, omni-directional microphones, 360- degree of audio pickup</li> <li>Speaker:         <ul> <li>Full range speaker</li> <li>Amplifier Power: 2 Watts (rated power)</li> <li>Output Volume: 87 ±3 dBA</li> </ul> </li> <li>Handset: HD wideband handset, hearing aid compatible (HAC)</li> </ul>
Touch Screen	<ul> <li>Display Type: TFT active matrix color LCD</li> <li>Size: 10 in. (254 mm) diagonal</li> <li>Resolution: 1280 x 800 pixels</li> <li>Touch Screen: Capacitive, multi- touch capable</li> <li>Language Support: Arabic (AR), Dutch (NL), English (UK), English (US), French (FR), Portuguese - Portugal (PT-PT), Portuguese -Brazil (PT-BR) and German (DE),</li> </ul>
Occupancy Sensor	<ul> <li>PIR Detection Range: -Approx. 6.5 ft (2 m) in front of touch screen, wakes touch screen and display device</li> <li>Ambient Light Sensor: Controls brightness of the touch screen</li> </ul>
Connectors	<ul> <li>PC:         <ul> <li>(1) 8-pin RJ45 connector, female.</li> <li>1000Base-T Ethernet port.</li> <li>Switched LAN port for optional computer connection.</li> </ul> </li> <li>Internet:         <ul> <li>(1) 8-pin RJ45 connector, female.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>

	<ul> <li>1000Base-T Ethernet port &amp; PoE PD port ;</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>For connection to LAN with</li> </ul>
	PoE PSE
	Handset:
	$\circ$ (1) RJ9 4P4C connector,
	female: For handset
	Headset:
	<ul> <li>○ (1) USB-C<sup>®</sup> connector<sup>*</sup>,</li> </ul>
	female.
	<ul> <li>*Backward compatible with</li> </ul>
	USB-A peripherals via USB-C
	to USB-A adaptor
Power	Power over Ethernet:
	<ul> <li>Class 4 PoE+ powered device*</li> </ul>
	• *POE injector available
	separately
	<ul> <li>Power Consumption: ~ 17 W</li> </ul>
Dimensions	• Height: 8.66 in. (220 mm)
	• Width: 12.91 in. (328 mm)
	<ul> <li>Depth: 4.96 in. (126 mm)</li> </ul>
Other Components	<ul> <li>Cable, CAT5e, RJ45-to-RJ45, approx. 12</li> </ul>
	ft (3.7 m)
	<ul> <li>HD wideband handset</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Cable, handset, RJ9-to-RJ9, approx. 11.5</li> </ul>
	ft (3.5 m)
Warranty	<ul> <li>Three years warranty</li> </ul>
	Theo years warrancy

# PROJECT DELIVERABLE

Service providers should submit a detailed time schedule of the entire project.

Project Milestones	Responsibilities	Expected Timeline
Phase I – Requirer	nent Definition and Planning	
Detailed Proposal	<ul> <li>Assessment of the current systems         <ul> <li>Video Conferencing network and</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	1 week
	infrastructure planning <ul> <li>Video desk phone Deployment Planning</li> </ul>	
Project Plan	<ul> <li>Acquisition of video conferencing and video desk phone hardware infrastructure.</li> </ul>	3 Weeks (Concurrent with the planning stage)

Video Conference Deployment and Mobile Video Conferencing	<ul> <li>Provisioning, deployment and configuration of video conferencing and desk phone system.</li> <li>Setting up Dial-in Access Numbers.</li> <li>Bandwidth testing and configuration</li> <li>Sound testing and localization (Preset)</li> <li>Network Configuration - integration with the present network environment, configuration of VLANs, bandwidth allocation and traffic segmentation.</li> </ul>	1 Week
Acceptance of the solution Training Manual	<ul><li>Acceptance Testing</li><li>Training and Enablement</li><li>Launch</li></ul>	2 Weeks 1 Week 1 Day

**PHASE 1:** This covers the preliminary work, installations and provisioning of the systems as specified. Under this phase the service provider is required to conduct an assessment of the existing solution and provide a project plan with duration of the project and delivery date. In order to capture the requirement, the service providers will have to organize meeting with the IT personnel at the APRM Secretariat to conduct an assessment if necessary. Following the assessment, the contractor will also draft a project plan and define the timelines. At this stage the service provider is expected to do the following:

#### PRE-INSTALLATION

- Provide detailed work plan with timelines specifying installation design, deployment plan, detailed activities and conduct site inspection.
- Acquisition of video conferencing and desk phone equipment.

**PHASE 2:** This covers the actual installation and configuration of the systems which covers configuration of software and hardware required for the successful implementation of the proposed system.

Under this phase the service provider is required to install, configure and integrate all the systems. At this stage the contractor is expected to do the following:

#### ACTUAL INSTALLATION

- Provisioning, deployment and configuration of video conferencing and desk phone system.
- Setting up Dial-in Access Numbers.
- Bandwidth testing and configuration
- Room design and configuration
- Sound testing and localization (Preset)
- Network Configuration integration with the present network environment, configuration of VLANs, bandwidth allocation and traffic segmentation.

**<u>PHASE 3</u>**: The final phase of the deployment includes the training, testing of the equipment and maintenance as described below.

#### TRAINING AND ENABLEMENT

Following the deployment, the service provider is required to provide an onsite vendor enablement for staff.

Bidders must dispense training to achieve the required knowledge to operate the systems with minimum supervision. Ensure end-users are conversant with the proposed solutions.

The service provider should submit the training manual if need be prior to the service commencement period.

#### TESTING

The preferred service provider shall conduct series of test for at least 2 weeks prior to inspection.

The acceptance test procedure shall be in accordance with the following:

- Must be undertaken for a period of 3 months and ensure that all equipment are in good working condition during the agreed test period.
- The performance tolerance level agreed upon is attained during testing.

#### SLA

Service Provider shall:

- Provide an escalation list and procedure in reporting fault and downtimes.
- Service Providers must immediately advice APRM of any known defects ahead of time; and
- Service Providers must be available to assist immediately if the equipment is faulty.

#### WARRANTY

The service provider must also provide a minimum of 3-year warranty for all the IT equipment. During this period the contractor will be fully responsible for any faulty equipment.

# EVALUTION CRITERIA

The following is the evaluation criteria for each video conference system. Please note that all fields marked with an asterisk (\*) are mandatory.

	VC EQUIPMEN	IT (5-10 METRES)	
COMPONEN TS	QUANTI TY	DESCRIPTION	SCORING
RXV81 MICROS	OFT TEAMS RC	OOMS (MTR) COLLABOR	ATION BAR FOR 3 BOARDROOMS
Video and Camera capabilities		<ul> <li>Ultra HD 4k imag</li> </ul>	ge sensor Yes □ No □ angle of view:

	- EDTZ espekie Ev zeem
	<ul> <li>EPTZ capable, 5x zoom</li> <li>Output resolution: 1080p Frame rate: 30 fps</li> <li>Adjustable camera position (+-15° manual vertical adjustment)</li> </ul>
Audio	<ul> <li>Full duplex, noise Yes □ No □ suppression, acoustic echo cancellation, voice separation</li> <li>6x beamforming microphone array</li> <li>Voice pickup range: 4.5m (15ft)</li> <li>10W speaker</li> </ul>
Device Interfaces	<ul> <li>HDMI output to TV Yes □ No □</li> <li>Power/reset button.</li> <li>USB 3.0 Type A (host) marked 1 to allow touch LCD or connectivity to wireless KB via BT USB dongle.</li> <li>Ethernet: 10/100/1000 Mbps (RJ-45) network interface</li> <li>USB2.0 Type-C (device) marked 2 to connect to PC/MAC BYOD device (peripheral mode)</li> <li>3 status LEDs indicating camera on/off, mute on, call state, device health.</li> <li>Wi-Fi (dual band support)</li> <li>Bluetooth 5.0</li> <li>12V/3A DC power input</li> <li>Bluetooth managed remote controller</li> </ul>
Network provisioning	<ul> <li>TCP/IP (IPv4), DHCP/ Yes □ No □ static IP; Time and date synchronization via SNTP; VLAN support; QoS support: IEEE 802.1p/Q tagging (VLAN)</li> <li>Layer 3 TOS and DSCP RTCP support: (RFC 1889)</li> <li>IP address configuration: TCP/IP (IPv4), DHCP/static IP Time and date synchronization: SNTP</li> <li>QoS support: IEEE 802.1p/Q tagging (VLAN), Layer 3 TOS and DSCP RTCP support: (RFC 1889)</li> </ul>

OS	•	Android 12	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
UC platform	Micros	oft Teams Room for Android	
support	applica	ation with:	
		Intuitive meeting experience	
		with calendar integration and	
		click-to-join or proximity join	
		experience.	
	•	MTR casting from Microsoft	
		Teams desktop client	
		Ad hoc USB A/V peripheral	
Socurity.		for any UC client	
Security		Encryption: TLS (Transport Layer Security), SRTP	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
		encryption for media,	
		AES256 Network Access	
		Control: IEEE 802.1x	
		Built-in certificate	
<b>RXV200 COMPUTE UNIT (QUAI</b>	NTITY 2)		
Components	•	Processor Snapdragon™	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
		QCS8250	
		Memory LPDDR5, 8G	
		Storage UFS3.1, 128G	
Device	-	Graphics Adreno <sup>™</sup> 650	
interfaces		Ethernet: 10/100/1000 Mbps	Yes □ No □
interiaces		(RJ-45) network interface Wi-Fi (dual band support)	
		Support 802.11 a/b/g/n/ac/ax	
		Bluetooth 5.1	
		3 x USB interfaces – 2 USB3	
		Type A, 1 USB-C	
		2 x HDMI out interfaces	
		1 x HDMI in	
		12V/3A DC power input	
Network	•	TCP/IP (IPv4), DHCP/ static	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
provisioning		IP; Time and date	
		synchronization via SNTP;	
		VLAN support; QoS support:	
	•	IEEE 802.1p/Q tagging	
	_	(VLAN)	
	•	Layer 3 TOS and DSCP	
		RTCP support: (RFC 1889) • IP address configuration:	
		TCP/IP (IPv4),	
		DHCP/static IP Time and	
		date synchronization: SNTP	
		QoS support: IEEE 802.1p/Q	
		tagging (VLAN), Layer 3 TOS	
		and DSCP RTCP support:	
		(RFC 1889)	
OS		Android 10	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
UC platform	•	Microsoft Teams Room for	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
support		Android application with:	
highlights		Intuitive meeting experience	
		with calendar integration and	
		click-to-join or proximity-join	
		experience	

Security	1	<b>Encryption:</b> TLS (Transport Layer Security), SRTP encryption for media, AES256 Network	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
	•	Access Control: IEEE 802.1x	
	•	Built-in certificate	
	•	Kensington Lock for security	
		measures	
Dimension	•	Dimensions (W X D X H) 170 x 170 x 41.3 mm	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Manageabilit	•	AudioCodes One Voice	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
<b>y</b> RX-PAD MEETING ROOM CONTROL	LE	Operation Center	
Display		Landscape Touch 8" LCD	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
		(1280 x 800 resolution)	
Device interfaces	•	Ethernet: 10/100/1000 Mbps (RJ-45) network interface (PoE)	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
	•	Wi-Fi (dual band support)	
	1	Bluetooth 5.0	
	1	12V/3A DC power input Proximity Sensor	
OS	÷	Android 12	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Dimensions including		212x128.4x152.8	
Stand(W×D×H mm)			
RXVCAM50M (QAUNTITY 1)			
Image Sensor	•	1/2.5-inch-high quality 4K CMOS sensor	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Effective Pixels	•	8.28MP, 16:9	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Video Output	•	USB3.0, Type B. Support for audio signal output.	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Video Resolution	•	Mainstream: 3840×2160 @30fps, 1920×1080P @30fps/25fps, 1280×720P@ 30fps/25fps	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
	ľ	Sub stream: 1280×720P @30fps/25fps, 640×480P @30fps/25fps, 320×172P @30fps/25fps	
Angle of View:	•	102°(D) / 100°(H) / 64°(V)	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Focal Length	•	f=2.26mm	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Minimum Illumination	•	0.1Lux (F1.8, AGC ON)	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Digital Zoom	•	10x	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Accessories	•	User manual, USB3.0 cable, remote controller	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
RXVCAM50L (QAUNTITY 1)			
Image Sensor	•	1/2.5-inch-high quality 4K CMOS sensor	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Effective Pixels	•	8.28MP, 16:9	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Video Output	•	USB3.0, Type B. Support for audio signal output.	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Video Resolution	•	Mainstream: 3840×2160 @30fps, 1920×1080P	Yes 🗆 No 🗆

		@30fps/25fps, 1280x720P@	
		30fps/25fps <b>Sub stream:</b> 1280×720P	
	Ξ.	@30fps/25fps, 640×480P	
		@30fps/25fps, 320×172P	
		@30fps/25fps	
Angle of View:	•	91° (D) / 81°(H) / 54°(V)	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Focal Length	•	f=3.24mm	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Minimum Illumination		0.1Lux (F1.8, AGC ON)	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Digital Zoom	•	10x	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Accessories	•	User manual, USB3.0 cable, remote controller	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
RX40 AUDIO BAR (QUANTITY 3)			
Speakers	•	Loudness up to 100dB	Yes 🗆 No 🗵
	•	Power output 20+20W with 4	
	_	speaker units	
		Built-in DSP for echo and noise cancellation	
		Speaker frequency range	
		250Hz to 20KHz	
Built-In	•	Power	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Buttons	•	Mute	
	•	Bluetooth	
R.4'	•	Volume up/down	
Microphones X 2 per		2x satellite mic with 6m	Yes □ No □
X 2 per boardroom		cable, range up to 10m+1 Microphone frequency range	
	1	300Hz to 8KHz	
Connectivity		USB 2.0, USB-C connector	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
	•	Bluetooth 5.0 (A2DP, SBC,	
		MPEG-4, AAC)	
	•	Analog output jacks (support	
		daisy chain)	
Dimensions		800 x 56 x 90 mm	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
(W x H x D) Mounting		Standalone (tabletop), wall	
nounting	-	and TV mounting options	Yes □ No □
Certification	•	Microsoft Teams Rooms	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
S	•	Zoom Rooms	
Peripherals	•	Peripherals for the setup of the VC	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Warranty and Annual Support	•	Three years warranty	Yes 🗆 No 🗆

VIDEO DESK PHONE WITH HANDSET FOR MICROSOFT TEAMS				
COMPONENT S	QUANTI TY	DESCRIPTION	SCORING	
Video Desk Phone with handset for Microsoft Teams	100	<ul> <li>Native Microsoft Teams with onboard calendar and directory access.</li> <li>Dedicated displays for Microsoft Teams allow users to:</li> </ul>	Yes □ No □	

	<ul> <li>access all core Microsoft Teams features.</li> <li>see important activities and notifications without context-switching on their primary work device.</li> </ul>	
	$\circ$ check audio, video, and	
	text notes left by guests.	
Communicatio ns and Networking components	<ul> <li>VoIP: Microsoft Teams client compatible with Office 365 cloud service and supports Enterprise Voice, Phone System, Office 365 modern authentication (limited), directory lookup, PSTN calling, E911, common area phone, calendar, hot desking; DTMF tone generation (RFC 2833 out-of-band, in-band), acoustic echo cancellation, automatic gain control, voice activity detection, comfort noise generator, low-delay audio packet transmission, adaptive jitter buffers, packet loss concealment</li> <li>Ethernet: Dual 10/100/1000 Mbps, auto-switching, auto-negotiating, auto-discovery, full/half duplex, DHCP, TCP/IP, UDP/IP, CIP, SSL, TLS, SSH, SFTP (SSH File Transfer Protocol), SRTP, IEEE 802.1X, Active Directory® authentication, digest access authentication, password login, XiO Cloud client, Microsoft Intune® client, IEEE 802.3at Type 2 PoE+ compliant.</li> <li>Wi-Fi: Dual-band 802.11a/b/g/n/ac (2.4 GHz &amp; 5 GHz)</li> <li>Bluetooth: Bluetooth V5.0 BR+EDR+BLE</li> <li>USB: USB 3.0</li> </ul>	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Camera	<ul> <li>Image Sensor: 2 Megapixel CMOS sensor</li> <li>Resolution: HD 1080p @ 30 fps</li> <li>Field of View: 96° diagonal, 88° horizontal, 57° vertical</li> <li>Camera Shutter: Yes</li> </ul>	Yes □ No □
Audio	<ul> <li>AEC: Automatic Gain Control, Dynamic Noise Reduction, Acoustic Echo cancellation, Full-duplex IEEE 1329 Type 1 compliant</li> </ul>	Yes □ No □

Touch Screen	<ul> <li>Microphones: Built-in 2 I<sup>2</sup>S digital MEMS microphones, omni-directional microphones, 360- degree of audio pickup</li> <li>Speaker:         <ul> <li>Full range speaker</li> <li>Amplifier Power: 2 Watts (rated power)</li> <li>Output Volume: 87 ±3 dBA</li> </ul> </li> <li>Handset: HD wideband handset, hearing aid compatible (HAC)</li> <li>Display Type: TFT active matrix color LCD</li> </ul>	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
	<ul> <li>Size: 10 in. (254 mm) diagonal</li> <li>Resolution: 1280 x 800 pixels</li> <li>Touch Screen: Capacitive, multi-touch capable</li> <li>Language Support: Arabic (AR), Dutch (NL), English (UK), English (US), French (FR), Portuguese - Portugal (PT-PT), Portuguese - Brazil (PT-BR) and German (DE),</li> </ul>	
Occupancy Sensor	<ul> <li>PIR Detection Range:-Approx. 6.5 ft (2 m) in front of touch screen, wakes touch screen and display device</li> <li>Ambient Light Sensor: Controls brightness of the touch screen</li> </ul>	Yes □ No □
Connectors	<ul> <li>PC:         <ul> <li>(1) 8-pin RJ45 connector, female.</li> <li>1000Base-T Ethernet port.</li> <li>Switched LAN port for optional computer connection.</li> </ul> </li> <li>Internet:</li> </ul>	Yes □ No □
	<ul> <li>(1) 8-pin RJ45 connector, female.</li> <li>1000Base-T Ethernet port &amp; PoE PD port ;</li> <li>For connection to LAN with PoE PSE</li> <li>Handset:</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>(1) RJ9 4P4C connector, female; For handset</li> <li>Headset:         <ul> <li>(1) USB-C® connector*, female.</li> <li>*Backward compatible with USB-A peripherals</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	

	via USB-C to USB-A	
	adaptor	
Power	Power over Ethernet:	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
	<ul> <li>Class 4 PoE+ powered</li> </ul>	
	device*	
	○ *POE injector	
	available separately	
	Power Consumption: ~ 17 W	
Dimensions	<ul> <li>Height: 8.66 in. (220 mm)</li> </ul>	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
	<ul> <li>Width: 12.91 in. (328 mm)</li> </ul>	
	• <b>Depth:</b> 4.96 in. (126 mm)	
Other	<ul> <li>Cable, CAT5e, RJ45-to-RJ45,</li> </ul>	Yes 🗆 No 🗆
Components	approx. 12 ft (3.7 m)	
•	<ul> <li>HD wideband handset</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Cable, handset, RJ9-to-RJ9,</li> </ul>	
	approx. 11.5 ft (3.5 m)	
Warranty	<ul> <li>Three years warranty</li> </ul>	Yes 🗆 No 🗆

# Contents

CONTENTS	
1. FORM OF CONTRACT	3
2. GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	5
1. General Provisions	5
1.1 Definitions	5
1.2 Law Governing the Contract	6
1.3 Language	6
1.4 Notices	6
1.5 Location	6
1.6 Authorised Representatives	6
1.7 Taxes and Duties	
2. COMMENCEMENT, COMPLETION, MODIFICATION, AND TERMINATION OF	
CONTRACT	
2.1 Effectiveness of Contract	7
2.2 Commencement of Services	
2.3 Expiration of Contract	7
2.4 Modification	
2.5 Force Majeure	7
2.5.1 Definition	7
2.5.2 No Breach of Contract	8
2.5.3 Extension of Time	
2.5.4 Payments	8
2.6 Termination	
2.6.1 By the Client	8
2.6.2 By the Consultants	
2.6.3 Payment upon Termination	. 10
2.7 Entire Agreement	
3. OBLIGATIONS OF THE CONSULTANTS	
3.1 General	. 10
3.1.1 Standard of Performance	. 10
3.2.1 Consultants Not to Benefit from Commissions, Discounts	ί,
etc	. 11
3.2.2 Compliance with Procurement Rules	. 11
3.2.3 Consultants and Affiliates Not to be Otherwise Interest	ed
in Project	
3.2.4 Prohibition of Conflicting Activities	. 11
3.3 Confidentiality	
3.4 Insurance to be Taken Out by the Consultants	. 12
3.5 Consultants' Actions Requiring Client's Prior Approval	. 12
3.6 Reporting Obligations	. 12
3.7 Documents Prepared by the Consultants to Be the Property of the	าย
Client	12
4. CONSULTANTS' PERSONNEL	
4.1 Description of Personnel	. 12
4.2 Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel	
5. OBLIGATIONS OF THE CLIENT	
5.1 Assistance and Exemptions	. 13

	5.2 Change in the Applicable Law	14
	5.3 Services and Facilities	14
	6. PAYMENTS TO THE CONSULTANTS	14
	6.1 Lump-Sum Remuneration	14
	6.2 Contract Price	
	6.3 Payment for Additional Services	14
	6.4 Terms and Conditions of Payment	14
	6.5 Interest on Delayed Payments	15
	7. SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES	
	7.1 Amicable Settlement	15
	7.2 Dispute Settlement	15
3.	SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	
4.	APPENDICES	21
	APPENDIX A—DESCRIPTION OF THE SERVICES	21
	APPENDIX B—REPORTING REQUIREMENTS	21
	APPENDIX C—KEY PERSONNEL AND SUBCONSULTANTS	21
	APPENDIX D—BREAKDOWN OF CONTRACT PRICE IN FOREIGN CURRENCY	21
	APPENDIX E—BREAKDOWN OF CONTRACT PRICE IN LOCAL CURRENCY	22
	APPENDIX F—SERVICES AND FACILITIES PROVIDED BY THE CLIENT	22
	APPENDIX G—FORM OF BANK GUARANTEE FOR ADVANCE PAYMENTS	23

# 1. Form of Contract

# COMPLEX LUMP-SUM PAYMENT

This CONTRACT (hereinafter called the "Contract") is made the [day] day of the month of [month], [year], between, on the one hand, [name of client] (hereinafter called the "Client") and, on the other hand, [name of consultants] (hereinafter called the "Consultants").

[*Note:* If the Consultants consist of more than one entity, the above should be partially amended to read as follows: "...(hereinafter called the "Client") and, on the other hand, a joint venture consisting of the following entities, each of which will be jointly and severally liable to the Client for all the Consultants' obligations under this Contract, namely, [name of consultants] and [name of consultants] (hereinafter called the "Clients").]

WHEREAS

- (a) the Client has requested the Consultants to provide certain consulting services as defined in the General Conditions of Contract attached to this Contract (hereinafter called the "Services");
- (b) the Consultants, having represented to the Client that they have the required professional skills, and personnel and technical resources, have agreed to provide the Services on the terms and conditions set forth in this Contract;
- (c) the Client has received funding towards the cost of the Services and intends to apply a portion of this funding to eligible payments under this Contract;

NOW THEREFORE the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

- 1. The following documents attached hereto shall be deemed to form an integral part of this Contract:
  - (a) The Special Conditions of Contract;
  - (b) The General Conditions of Contract;
  - (c) The following Appendices: [**Note**: If any of these Appendices are not used, the words "Not Used" should be inserted below next to the title of the Appendix and on the sheet attached hereto carrying the title of that Appendix.]

Appendix A: Description of the Services
Appendix B: Reporting Requirements
Appendix C: Key Personnel and Sub-Consultants
Appendix D: Breakdown of Contract Price in Foreign Currency
Appendix E: Breakdown of Contract Price in Local Currency
Appendix F: Services and Facilities Provided by the Client

Appendix G: Form of Bank Guarantee for Advance Payments

- 2. The mutual rights and obligations of the Client and the Consultants shall be as set forth in the Contract, in particular:
  - (a) The Consultants shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Contract; and
  - (b) the Client shall make payments to the Consultants in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

For and on behalf of [name of client]

[Authorised Representative]

For and on behalf of [name of consultants]

[Authorised Representative]

[**Note**: If the Consultants consist of more than one entity, all these entities should appear as signatories, e.g., in the following manner.]

For and on behalf of each of the Members of the Consultants

[name of member]

[Authorised Representative]

[name of member]

[Authorised Representative]

# 2. General Conditions of Contract

# 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS

- **1.1 Definitions** Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms whenever used in this Contract have the following meanings:
  - (a) "Applicable Law" means International Law;
  - (b) "Contract" means the Contract signed by the Parties, to which these General Conditions of Contract (GCC) are attached, together with all the documents listed in Clause 1 of such signed Contract;
  - (c) "Contract Price" means the price to be paid for the performance of the Services, in accordance with GCC Clause 6;
  - (d) "Country specified for performance of the Services" means the Country specified in the SCC;
  - (e) "Effective Date" means the date on which this Contract comes into force and effect pursuant to GCC Clause 2.1;
  - (f) "Foreign Currency" means any currency other than Currency of the Country specified for performance of the Services;
  - (g) "GCC" means these General Conditions of Contract;
  - (h) "Local Currency" means the Currency of the Country specified for performance of the Services;
  - "Member," in case the Consultants consist of a joint venture of more than one entity, means any of these entities; "Members" means all these entities, and "Member in Charge" means the entity specified in the SCC to act on their behalf in exercising all the Consultants' rights and obligations towards the Client under this Contract;
  - (j) "Party" means the Client or the Consultants, as the case may be, and "Parties" means both of them;
  - (k) "Personnel" means persons hired by the Consultants or by any Sub-Consultant as employees and assigned to the performance of the Services or any part thereof. "Foreign Personnel" means such persons who at the time of being so hired had their domicile outside the Country specified for

the performance of the Services. "Local Personnel" means such persons who at the time of being so hired had their domicile within the Country specified for performance of the Services. "Key Personnel" means the Personnel referred to in GCC Clause 4.2(a).

- (I) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract by which the GCC may be amended or supplemented;
- (m) "Services" means the work to be performed by the Consultants pursuant to this Contract, as described in Appendix A hereto;
- (n) "Sub-Consultant" means any person or entity to whom/which the Consultants subcontract any part of the Services in accordance with the provisions of GCC Clauses 3.5 and 4.
- (o) "Third Party" means any person or entity other than the Client, the Consultants or a Sub-Consultant.
- **1.2 Law Governing** This Contract, its meaning and interpretation, and the relation between the Parties shall be governed by the Applicable Law.
- **1.3 Language** This Contract has been executed in the language specified in the SCC, which shall be the binding and controlling language for all matters relating to the meaning or interpretation of this Contract.
- **1.4Notices** Any notice, request, or consent made pursuant to this Contract shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been made when delivered in person to an authorised representative of the Party to whom the communication is addressed, or when to such Party at the address specified in the SCC.
- **1.5 Location** The Services shall be performed at such locations as are specified in Appendix A and, where the location of a particular task is not so specified, at such locations as the Client may approve.
- 1.6 Authorised Representative s
  Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed, under this Contract by the Client or the Consultants may be taken or executed by the officials specified in the SCC.

# 1.7 Taxes & Duties

**1.7.1 African**<br/>Union<br/>ExemptionThe African Union and its organs are exempted from all direct<br/>taxes, and are exempted from customs duties in respect of<br/>articles imported or exported for its official use in conformity with

6

from Taxes &	the General Convention on Privileges and Immunities.
Duties	Accordingly, the Consultant authorises the Commission of the
	African Union (AUC) to deduct from payments any amount
	representing such taxes or duties charged to the African Union
	by the Consultant. In the event that any taxing authority refuses
	to accept the African Union's exemption from such taxes or
	duties, the Consultant shall immediately consult with the AUC.

1.7.2 Consultant
 A Consultant shall be responsible for obtaining exemption for the
 Obligations on
 Taxes & Duties
 African Union of all such taxes, duties, license fees, and other
 impositions incurred within African Union Member States, unless
 otherwise agreed in writing by the AUC.

Consultants, Sub-Consultants, and their Personnel shall pay such other taxes, duties, fees, and other impositions as may be levied by the law of their domicile country.

## 2. COMMENCEMENT, COMPLETION, MODIFICATION, AND TERMINATION OF CONTRACT

- 2.1 Effectiveness of Contract This Contract shall come into force and effect on the date (the "Effective Date") of the Client's Letter of Acceptance instructing the Consultants to begin carrying out the Services. This notice shall confirm that the effectiveness conditions, if any, listed in the SCC have been met.
- **2.2 Commencement** The Consultants shall begin carrying out the Services thirty (30) days after the date the Contract becomes effective, or at such other date as may be specified in the SCC.
- 2.3 Expiration of Contract Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Clause 2.6, this Contract shall terminate at the end of such time period after the Effective Date as is specified in the SCC.
- **2.4 Modification** Modification of the terms and conditions of this Contract, including any modification of the scope of the Services or of the Contract Price, may only be made by written agreement between the Parties.

#### 2.5 Force Majeure

2.5.1 Definition

 (a) For the purposes of this Contract, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations under the Contract impossible or so impractical as to be considered impossible under the circumstances. Force Majeure includes, but is not limited to, war, riots, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other adverse weather conditions, strikes, lockouts or other industrial action (except where such strikes, lockouts or

other industrial action are within the power of the Party invoking Force Majeure to prevent), confiscation or any other action by government agencies.

- (b) Force Majeure shall not include (i) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or such Party's Sub-Consultants or agents or employees, nor (ii) any event which a diligent Party could reasonably have been expected to both: (a) take into account at the time of the conclusion of this Contract; and (b) avoid or overcome in the carrying out of its obligations under this Contract.
- (c) Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or failure to make any payment required under the Contract.
- **2.5.2 No Breach of Contract** The failure of a Party to fulfill any of its obligations under the contract shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Contract insofar as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event: (a) has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures in order to carry out the terms and conditions of this Contract; and (b) has informed the other Party as soon as possible about the occurrence of such an event.
- 2.5.3 Extension of Time Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Contract, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure.
- **2.5.4 Payments** During the period of their inability to perform the Services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Consultants shall be entitled to continue to be paid under the terms of this Contract, as well as to be reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred by them during such period for the purposes of the Services and in reactivating the Service after the end of such period.

# 2.6Termination

- **2.6.1 By the Client** The Client may terminate this Contract, by not less than thirty (30) days' written notice of termination to the Consultants, to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this GCC Clause 2.6.1 and sixty (60) days' in the case of the event referred to in (e):
  - (a) if the Consultants do not remedy a failure in the performance of their obligations under the Contract, within thirty (30) days after being notified or within any further period as the Client may have subsequently approved in writing;
  - (b) if the Consultants become insolvent or bankrupt;

- (c) if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Consultants are unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days;
- (d) if the Consultant, in the judgment of the Client has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purpose of this clause:

"corrupt practice"<sup>9</sup> is the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;

"fraudulent practice"<sup>10</sup> is any act or omission including a misrepresentation that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;

"collusive practice"<sup>11</sup> is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;

"coercive practice"<sup>12</sup> is impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;

"obstructive practice" is deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing of evidence material to any investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede any investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "another party" refers to an officer of the AU acting in relation to the procurement process or contract execution. In this context, "officer of the AU" includes staff and employees of other organisations taking or reviewing procurement decisions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> a "party" refers to any officer of the AU; the terms "benefit" and "obligation" relate to the procurement process or contract execution; and the "act or omission" is intended to influence the procurement process or contract execution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> "parties" refers to any participants in the procurement process (including officers of the AU) attempting to establish bid prices at artificial, non competitive levels.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> a "party" refers to any participant in the procurement process or contract execution.

(e) if the Client, in its sole discretion, decides to terminate this Contract.

**2.6.2 By the Consultants** The Consultants may terminate this Contract, by not less than thirty (30) days' written notice to the Client, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this GCC Clause 2.6.2:

- (a) if the Client fails to pay any monies due to the Consultants pursuant to this Contract and not subject to dispute pursuant to GCC Clause 7 within forty-five (45) days after receiving written notice from the Consultants that such payment is overdue; or
- (b) if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Consultants are unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days.
- **2.6.3 Payment upon Termination** Upon termination of this Contract pursuant to GCC Clauses 2.6.1 or 2.6.2, the Client shall make the following payments to the Consultants:
  - (a) remuneration pursuant to GCC Clause 6 for Services satisfactorily performed prior to the effective date of termination;
  - (b) except in the case of termination pursuant to paragraphs

     (a) and (b) of GCC Clause 2.6.1, reimbursement of any reasonable cost incident to the prompt and orderly termination of the Contract, including the cost of the return travel of the Personnel and their eligible dependents.
- 2.7 Entire Agreement This Contract contains all covenants, stipulations and provisions agreed by the Parties. No agent or representative of either Party has authority to make, and the Parties shall not be bound by or be liable for, any statement, representation, promise or agreement not set forth within the Contract or written modifications thereto pursuant to GCC Clause 2.4.

# 3. OBLIGATIONS OF THE CONSULTANTS

- 3.1 General
- **3.1.1Standard of Performance** The Consultants shall perform the Services and carry out their obligations with all due diligence, efficiency, and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and practices, and shall observe

sound management practices, and employ appropriate advanced technology and safe methods. The Consultants shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Contract or to the Services, as faithful advisers to the Client, and shall at all times support and safeguard the Client's legitimate interests in any dealings with Sub-Consultants or Third Parties.

# 3.2 Conflict of Interests

- 3.2.1 Consultants Not to Benefit from Commissions, Discounts, etc. The remuneration of the Consultants pursuant to GCC Clause 6 shall constitute the Consultants' sole remuneration in connection with this Contract or the Services, and the Consultants shall not accept for their own benefit any trade commission, discount, or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Contract or to the Services or in the discharge of their obligations under the Contract, and the Consultants shall use their best efforts to ensure that the Personnel, any Sub-Consultants, and agents of either of them similarly shall not receive any such additional remuneration.
- 3.2.2 Compliance with Procurement Rules
   If the Consultants, as part of the Services, have the responsibility of advising the Client on the procurement of goods, works or services, the Consultants shall comply with the African Union procurement regulations and at all times exercise such responsibility in the best interest of the Client. Any discounts or commissions obtained by the Consultants in the exercise of such procurement responsibility shall be for the account of the Client.
- 3.2.3 Consultants and Affiliates Not to be Otherwise Interested in Project The Consultants agree that, during the term of this Contract and after its termination, the Consultants and their affiliates, as well as any Sub-Consultant and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works, or services (other than the Services and any continuation thereof) for any project resulting from or closely related to the Services.
- 3.2.4 Prohibition of Conflicting Activities Neither the Consultants nor their Sub-Consultants nor the Personnel shall engage, either directly or indirectly, in any of the following activities:
  - (a) during the term of this Contract, any business or professional activities in the Country specified for performance of the Services which would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Contract; or
  - (b) after the termination of this Contract, such other activities as may be specified in the SCC.

**Client's Prior** 

Approval

- **3.3Confidentiality** The Consultants, their Sub-Consultants, and the Personnel of either of them shall not, either during the term or within two (2) years after the expiration of this Contract, disclose any proprietary or confidential information relating to the Project, the Services, this Contract, or the Client's business or operations without the prior written consent of the Client.
- 3.4 Insurance to be Taken Out by the Consultants
  The Consultants (a) shall take out and maintain, and shall cause any Sub-Consultants to take out and maintain, at their own cost but on terms and conditions approved by the Client, insurance against the risks, and for the coverage, specified in the SCC; and (b) at the Client's request, shall provide evidence to the Client showing that such insurance has been taken out and maintained and that the current premiums have been paid.

3.5Consultants' The Consultants shall obtain the Client's prior approval in writing before taking any of the following actions:

- (a) entering into a sub-contract for the performance of any part of the Services,
- (b) appointing such members of the Personnel not listed by name in Appendix C ("Key Personnel and Sub-Consultants"), and
- (c) any other action that may be specified in the SCC.
- **3.6 Reporting Obligations** The Consultants shall submit to the Client the reports and documents and software specified in Appendix B in the form, in the numbers, and within the periods set forth in the said Appendix.
- 3.7 Documents Prepared by the Consultants to Be the Property of the Client
  All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports, other documents and software submitted by the Consultants in accordance with Clause 3.6 shall become and remain the property of the Client, and the Consultants shall, not later than upon termination or expiration of this Contract, deliver all such documents and software to the Client, together with a detailed inventory thereof. The Consultants may retain a copy of such documents and software. Restrictions about the future use of these documents, if any, shall be specified in the SCC.

# 4. CONSULTANTS' PERSONNEL

4.1 Description of Personnel The titles, agreed job descriptions, minimum qualifications, and estimated periods of engagement in the carrying out of the Services of the Consultants' Key Personnel are described in Appendix C. The Key Personnel and Sub-Consultants listed by title as well as by name in Appendix C are hereby approved by the Client.

Exemptions

#### 4.2 Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel (a) Except as the Client may otherwise agree, no changes shall be made in the Key Personnel. If, for any reason beyond the reasonable control of the Consultants, it becomes necessary to replace any of the Key Personnel, the Consultants shall provide as a replacement a person of equivalent or better qualifications.

- (b) If the Client finds that any of the Personnel have (i) committed serious misconduct or have been charged with having committed a criminal action, or (ii) has reasonable cause to be dissatisfied with the performance of any of the Personnel, then the Consultants shall, at the Client's written request specifying the grounds thereof, provide as a replacement a person with qualifications and experience acceptable to the Client.
- (c) The Consultants shall have no claim for additional costs arising out of or incidental to any removal and/or replacement of Personnel.

# 5. OBLIGATIONS OF THE CLIENT

# **5.1 Assistance** and Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the Client shall use its best efforts to ensure that the APRM shall:

- (a) provide the Consultants, Sub-Consultants and Personnel with work permits and such other documents as shall be necessary to enable the Consultants, Sub-Consultants or Personnel to perform the Services;
- (b) arrange for the Personnel and, if appropriate, their eligible dependents to be provided promptly with all necessary entry and exit visas, residence permits, exchange permits and any other documents required for their stay in the Country specified for performance of the Services;
- (c) facilitate prompt clearance through customs of any property required for the Services and of the personal effects of the Personnel and their eligible dependents;
- (d) issue to officials, agents and representatives of the APRM all such instructions as may be necessary or appropriate for the prompt and effective implementation of the Services;
- (e) exempt the Consultants and the Personnel and any Sub-Consultants employed by the Consultants for the Services from any requirement to register or obtain any permit to practice their profession or to establish themselves either individually or as a corporate entity according to the Laws of the Country specified for performance of the Services;

- (f) grant to the Consultants, any Sub-Consultants and their Personnel the privilege, pursuant to the Applicable Law, of bringing into the Country specified for performance of the Services reasonable amounts of foreign currency for the purposes of the Services or for the personal use of the Personnel and their dependents, and of withdrawing any such amounts as may be earned therein by the Personnel in the execution of the Services
- 5.2 Modification of Contract Sum If, after the date of this Contract, there is any change with respect to a failure by the Client to gain exemption from taxes and duties which increases the cost of the services rendered by the Consultants, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Consultants under this Contract shall be increased accordingly by agreement between the Parties, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the ceiling amounts referred to in GCC Clauses 6.1 and 6.2.
- **5.3 Services and Facilities** The Client shall make available to the Consultants, free of any charge, the Services and Facilities listed under Appendix F.

# 6. PAYMENTS TO THE CONSULTANTS

- 6.1 Lump-Sum Remuneratio n The Consultant's total remuneration shall not exceed the Contract Price and shall be a fixed lump-sum including all staff costs, Sub-Consultants' costs, printing, communications, travel, accommodation, and the like, and all other costs incurred by the Consultant in carrying out the Services described in Appendix A. Except as provided in GCC Clause 5.2, the Contract Price may only be increased above the amounts stated in GCC Clause 6.2 if the Parties have agreed to additional payments in accordance with GCC Clause 2.4.
- **6.2 Contract** (a) The price payable in foreign currency is set forth in the SCC. **Price** 
  - (b) The price payable in local currency is set forth in the SCC.
- 6.3 Payment for Additional ServicesBervicesFor the purpose of determining the remuneration due for additional services as may be agreed under Clause 2.4, a breakdown of the lump-sum price is provided in Appendices D and E.
- 6.4 Terms and Conditions of Payment Payment schedule stated in the SCC. Unless otherwise stated in the SCC, the first payment shall be an advance payment made against the provision by the Consultants of a bank guarantee for the same amount, and shall be valid for the period stated in the SCC. Any other payment shall be made after the conditions listed in the SCC for such payment have been

met, and the Consultants have submitted an invoice to the Client specifying the amount due.

6.5 Interest on Delayed PaymentsPaymentsIf the Client has delayed payments beyond ninety (90) days after receipt by the Client, interest shall be paid to the Consultants for each day of delay at the rate stated in the SCC.

# 7. SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES

- **7.1 Amicable Settlement** The Parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Contract or its interpretation.
- **7.2 Dispute Settlement** Any dispute between the Parties as to matters arising pursuant to this Contract that cannot be settled amicably within thirty (30) days after receipt by one Party of the other Party's request for such amicable settlement may be submitted by either Party for settlement in accordance with the provisions specified in the SCC.

# 3. Special Conditions of Contract

Number of GCC Clause	Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract		
GCC Clause 1.1 (d)	The Country specified for performance of the Services is:		
GCC Clause	The language of the contract is: <b>English</b>		
1.3 GCC Clause	The addresses for notices are:		
1.4	Client:African Peer Revie Mechanism Office South AfricaAttention:Procurement Unite-mail:tenderinfo@aprm-au.org		
	Proposal Soumission :		
	Attention: African Peer Review Mechanism e-mail: <u>tender@aprm-au.org</u> Mobile : Office Line:		
GCC Clause	The Authorised Representatives are:		
1.6	For the Client:		
	For the Consultants:		
GCC Clause 1.7	The Client warrants that the Consultants, the Sub-Consultants and the Personnel shall be exempt from any local taxes, duties, fees, levies and other impositions imposed within the Country specified for performance of the Services on the Consultants, the Sub- Consultants and the Personnel in respect of:		
	<ul> <li>(a) any payments whatsoever made to the Consultants, Sub- Consultants and the Personnel (other than nationals or permanent residents of the Country specified for performance of the Services), in connection with the carrying out of the Services;</li> </ul>		
	(b) any equipment, materials and supplies brought into the Country specified for performance of the Services by the Consultants or Sub-Consultants for the purpose of carrying out the Services 17		

and which, after having been brought into the country, will be subsequently withdrawn therefrom by them;

- (c) any equipment imported for the purpose of carrying out the Services and paid for out of funds provided by the Client and which is treated as property of the Client;
- (d) any property brought into the Country specified for performance of the Services by the Consultants, any Sub-Consultants or the Personnel (other than nationals or permanent residents of the Country specified for performance of the Services), or the eligible dependents of such Personnel for their personal use and which will subsequently be withdrawn there from by them upon their respective departure from the Country specified for performance of the Services, provided that:
  - the Consultants, Sub-Consultants and Personnel, and their eligible dependents, shall follow the usual customs procedures in importing property into the Country specified for performance of the Services; and
  - (2) if the Consultants, Sub-Consultants or Personnel, or their eligible dependents, do not withdraw but dispose of any property in the Country specified for performance of the Services upon which customs duties and taxes have been exempted, the Consultants, Sub-Consultants or Personnel, as the case may be, shall bear such customs duties and taxes in conformity with the regulations of the Country specified for the performance of the Services.

[The issue of local taxes and duties must be discussed and agreed during negotiation in respect of whether the Consultants should have to pay levies of this kind, or should be exempted from any such levies.]

GCC ClauseThe effectiveness of the Contract is subject to the following<br/>conditions:<br/>
 1. Signing of the Contract by both parties<br/>
 2. Achievement of the objectives.<br/>
 3. Meeting the agreed deadline.<br/>
 4. Any other conditions which shall be stipulated.GCC Clause<br/>
 2.3The time period for expiration of the Contract shall be [length of time]<br/>or such other time period as the parties may agree in writing.GCC Clause<br/>
 3.4The risks and insurance coverage shall be:

	(a)	Third Party motor vehicle liability insurance in respect of motor vehicles operated in the Country specified for performance of the Services by the Consultants or their Personnel or any Sub- Consultants or their Personnel, with a minimum coverage of <i>[amount]</i> ;
	(b)	Third Party liability insurance, with a minimum coverage of <i>[amount]</i> ;
	(c)	professional liability insurance, with a minimum coverage of [amount];
	(d)	employer's liability and workers' compensation insurance in respect of the Personnel of the Consultants and of any Sub- Consultant, in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Applicable Law, as well as, with respect to such Personnel, any such life, health, accident, travel or other insurance as may be appropriate; and
	(e)	insurance against loss of or damage to (i) equipment purchased in whole or in part with funds provided under this Contract, (ii) the Consultants' property used in the performance of the Services, and (iii) any documents prepared by the Consultants in the performance of the Services.
GCC Clause 6.2(a)	The	amount in foreign currency or currencies is [insert amount].
GCC Clause 6.2(b)	The	amount in Local Currency is [insert amount].
GCC Clause	The	bank accounts are:
6.4		for foreign currency: [insert account]
		for local currency: [insert account]
	Pay	ments shall be made according to the following schedule:
	-	ert the payment schedule and conditions specifically drafted for contract.]
	invo	ments shall be made within <i>[number]</i> days of receipt of the bice and the relevant documents specified in Clause 6.4 and bin <i>[number]</i> days in the case of the final payment.
GCC Clause	The	annual interest rate is [percentage].
6.5 GCC Clause 7.2	Sett	tlement of Disputes:

[Note: (a) should always be retained for a Contract with a foreign Supplier (b) is an alternative that may be substituted for a Contract with a Consultant who is a National of the Country specified for the performance of the Services:]

[Example Clauses:]

- (a) Contract with a foreign Supplier:
  - Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this Contract, or breach, termination or invalidity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules as at present in force.
- (b) Contracts with Consultant firm that is national of the Country specified for performance of the Services:

In the case of a dispute between the Client and a Consultant who is a national of the Country specified for performance of the Services, any dispute shall be shall be settled in accordance with arbitration procedures as agreed between the parties during contract negotiations.

[The arbitration procedures that will apply should be agreed during contract negotiations, and only applicable clauses should be retained in the SCC.]

In any arbitration proceeding hereunder:

- (a) unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, proceedings shall be held in *[location]*;
- (b) the English language shall be the official language for all purposes, with interpretation to other AU working languages when necessary; and
- (c) the decision of the sole arbitrator or of a majority of the arbitrators (or of the third arbitrator if there is no such majority) shall be final and binding.

# 4. Appendices

# APPENDIX A—DESCRIPTION OF THE SERVICES

[Give detailed descriptions of the Services to be provided, dates for completion of various tasks, place of performance for different tasks, specific tasks to be approved by the Client, etc.]

# APPENDIX B—REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

[List format, frequency, and contents of reports; persons to receive them; dates of submission; etc. If no reports are to be submitted, state here "Not applicable."]

# APPENDIX C—KEY PERSONNEL AND SUB-CONSULTANTS

- [List under: C-1 Titles [and names, if already available], detailed job descriptions and minimum qualifications of foreign Personnel to be assigned to work in the Country specified for performance of the Services, and staff-months for each.
  - C-2 Same as C-1 for Key foreign Personnel to be assigned to work outside the Country specified for performance of the Services.
  - C-3 Same information as C-1 for Key local Personnel.]
  - C-4 List of approved Sub-Consultants (if already available); same information with respect to their Personnel as in C-1 or C-2.

# APPENDIX D—BREAKDOWN OF CONTRACT PRICE IN FOREIGN CURRENCY

[List here the elements of cost used to arrive at the breakdown of the lump-sum price-foreign currency portion:

- 1. Monthly rates for Personnel (Key Personnel and other Personnel).
- 2. Reimbursable expenditures.

This appendix will exclusively be used for determining remuneration for any additional services.]

# APPENDIX E—BREAKDOWN OF CONTRACT PRICE IN LOCAL CURRENCY

[List here the elements of cost used to arrive at the breakdown of the lump-sum pricelocal currency portion:

- 1. Monthly rates for Personnel (Key Personnel and other Personnel).
- 2. Reimbursable expenditures.

This appendix will exclusively be used for determining remuneration for additional services.]

# APPENDIX F—SERVICES AND FACILITIES PROVIDED BY THE CLIENT

[List Services, facilities, property and counterpart personnel to be made available to the Consultants by the Client.]

# APPENDIX G—FORM OF BANK GUARANTEE FOR ADVANCE PAYMENTS

**[Note**: See Clause GCC 6.4. The Client should insert here an acceptable form of a bank guarantee. An example is set forth below.]

TO: {Name and Address of Client} {Name of Contract for Consultants' Services}

# Sir / Madam:

In accordance with the provisions of Clause GCC 6.4) of the above-mentioned Contract (hereinafter called "the Contract"), *{name and address of Consultant}*(hereinafter called "the Consultants") shall deposit with *{name of Client}* a bank guarantee to guarantee their proper and faithful performance under the said provisions of the Contract in an amount of *{amount of Guarantee}*, *{amount of Guarantee in words}*.<sup>3</sup>

We, the {bank or financial institution}, as instructed by the Consultants, agree unconditionally and irrevocably to guarantee as primary obligor and not as Surety merely, the payment to [name of Client] on his first demand without whatsoever right of objection on our part and without his first claim to the Consultants, in the amount not exceeding {amount of Guarantee}, {amount of Guarantee in words}.

We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the Contract which may be made between {*name of Client*} and the Consultants, shall in any way release us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition or modification.

This guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment under the Contract until [state conditionality for discharge of the bank guarantee as indicated in GCC Clause 6.4 and the SCC].

Yours truly,

Name, Signature and Seal

Name of Bank/Financial Institution

Address

Date

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> An amount is to be inserted by the bank or financial institution as specified in SCC Clause GCC 6.4.